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CLACKAMAS RIVER WATER BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR BOARD MEETING
 BOARD INDEX OF AUDIOTAPE
April 10, 2014
	COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:
	STAFF PRESENT:

	Larry Sowa, President
	Lee Moore, General Manager

	Ken Humberston, Secretary
	Carol Bryck, Chief Financial Officer

	Hugh Kalani, Treasurer
	Bob George, District Engineer

	Dave Mc Neel 
	Adora Campbell, Exec Asst. to the Board

	
	

	Absent:  Grafton Sterling

	CRW Employees:  Adam Bjornstedt, Donn Bunyard,    Suzanne Delorenzo, Kham Keobounnam



VISITORS:
Graciela Humberston, Mona Kalani, Barbara Kemper (No. Clackamas CPO), Keith Miller (SWA), Bill Schulenberg
Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm by President Sowa. The pledge of allegiance was recited.
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the agenda with an amendment to move Agenda Item #5 under “action items”.  Dave Mc Neel seconded the motion.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Public Comment
Barbara Kemper, North Clackamas CPO
The Clackamas CPO has appealed a Clackamas County planning decision to approve a use at the NW corner of Capps Road and 120th Avenue they believe has the potential to cause harm to the drinking water supply. Ms. Kemper said the details of the operation were vague, but basically the proposal was to bring septic tank and porta-potty pumpings to a new building at this location, “dewater” these in some manner, drying the solids into cakes for transport elsewhere for disposal. A number of above ground and below ground holding tanks were being proposed, totaling about 180,000 gallons capacity, some to hold effluent and some to hold fuel. The current operation includes a fleet of 6-12 tank trucks. Their understanding was the operation was located in Boring, but was used as a place to transfer these cakes (to larger tank trucks) for transport to eastern Oregon where they are currently treated with lime and spread on fields (with a DEQ permit to do this). The Planning Department considers this to be similar to other business within the zoning ordinances, so they approved it.  The North Clackamas CPO disagrees with this determination. They believed it was actually a facility to treat sewage and deserved attention given to any such facility, particularly in view of the fact that this is about a quarter mile from the Clackamas River which was the source of drinking water for many people. Their appeal hearing is scheduled for May 15th. If you believe CRW or other water providers might have these same concerns regarding the impact on the water you supply to CRW customers, action should be taken. Written comments will be accepted at the hearing, but physical presence was also important. The DEQ has received no applications for use at this facility, but was in the process of contacting them. WES has also received no specific request for acceptance of effluent from this facility. Their only approval was for normal use of the interior plumbing. They did noted concerns in an email as quoted, 
“Over the past year or so you have asked me numerous questions about discharging treated septic waste to the Tri-City Treatment Plant as a permitted industrial discharger. At one point you had one of your potential equipment vendors call me to inquire on the discharging septic waste to the District. I told him what I’ve told you numerous times, I do not think you’ll be able to meet the District’s local limits without significant pretreatment. You seem to think otherwise, and I may be wrong, but my familiarity with your product and the effort it would take to treat the waste to comply with the District’s local limits would be difficult to avoid compliance issues. I also encouraged you to do a WES data request to see firsthand how many septic loads vary analytically. Before you may any capital investments, I suggest you thoroughly test your proposed treatment process and confirm he results with an environmental lab., In addition, I would like you to ask yourself the following questions before you settle on any one business location:  Will Speedy Septic be able to meet the District’s metal limits?; Will Speedy Septic be able to meet the District’s oil and grease limits?; Has Speedy Septic calculated the potential Extra Strength charges? Will Speedy Septic have an odor issue at your proposed site? Even if you answer yes to these questions, you may consider researching other businesses that have attempted similar operations and have been unsuccessful.” 
Ms. Kemper provided a copy of the quoted email, the appeal to the County and also her public comment.

Sowa requested that Staff looked into the matter and to provide a report at the next meeting. After receiving this report the Board could make a decision. The regular meeting was May 8, 2014. 
Agenda Item 1.0:
Vacation of Waterline Easement:  Located at Clackamas Town Center
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved the Board approve the partial vacation of the easement recorded in the Clackamas County Deed records under recording number 2013-018972 which will be amended as described in Exhibit A and depicted in Exhibit B and authorize the General Manager to sign the vacation document. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.
This was a request for approval to relocate a domestic fire service and fire vault located at Clackamas Town Center for redevelopment by General Growth Properties, Inc.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 2.0:
Vacation of Waterline Easement:  Located at CarMax Auto Superstores West Coast, Inc.
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved the Board approve the vacation of the easement recorded in the Clackamas County Deed records under recording number 71-10658 which more particularly described in Exhibit A and depicted in Exhibit B and authorize the General Manager to sign the vacation document. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

This was a request for approval to vacate a CRW waterline easement crossing property at 13750 SE Johnson Road for redevelopment by CarMax Auto Superstores West Coast, Inc.
George confirmed with the Board that these types of items could be placed on the consent agenda in the future.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 3.0:
Approve FP 2014-2016 Biennial Budget for the Clackamas Regional Water Supply (CRWSC)
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to accept the CRWSC FP 2014-2016 Biennial Approved Budget as presented. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 5.0:
Acknowledge FCS Contract for Study on System Development Charges
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to acknowledge FCS Contract for study on system development charges. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.
Because FCS had been engaged on a number of occasions and since the amount for services since 2012 exceeded the $100,000, Moore wanted to advise the Board. This amount, per the Local Contract Review Board Rules was still within the General Manager authority. The SDC Study was in progress and the data accumulated and analyzed in the rate study would be used for the SDC Study resulting in a less expensive project than procuring a new vendor to recreate data. This study would be accomplished by the end of the fiscal year.

MOTION CARRIED 3-1

Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel


Nays:

Sowa

Abstentions:
None

Consent Agenda Item 1.0: Gross Payroll and Accounts Paid

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the consent agenda. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.


Check #75659 to GSI Consulting: This amount was to continue to pursue CRW water rights that were up for renewal with the state.

Check #79718 to Paul Roger: This amount was used to continue the process to fully withdraw annexed territory with the City of Oregon City and to confirm and clean up boundaries.


Regarding the $112,000 payment, the generator project would be completed by the end of May, 2014. The generator was operational but was not yet connected to the Water Treatment Plant. 


Regarding copier repairs, these copiers were located at CRW.


MOTION CARRIED 4-0


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa, Sterling


Nays:

None


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 4.0
Financial Report
As of March 31st, 2014, the accounts receivable aging ending balance was $11,000 less than the prior year. Cash investment was at $7.9 million not including interest in LGIP.  A five-year revenue comparison was provided for FY 2014 to through March, with water revenue continuing to improve over the last couple of years in part due to the prior rate increase. Expenditures through March were about the same. As of March 31st, revenue was almost 76.79% into the budget; Water Sales were at 76.49% and compared to last year these figures was a bit higher than last year. Personnel Services was steady, Materials & Services was at 61.76%. A notice had been sent to the ratepayers with information on the rate hearing and the results of the special meeting on March 31, 2014 where the Board approved a rate increase. The new rates and the impact were included in the notification as well as how the District spent customer dollars received. A copy was provided to the attendees.
Bryck confirmed the District no longer had the money market account since it had gained little interest.

Agenda Item 6.0: 
General Manager’s Report
· Meeting with Oregon City:   On March 12th, CRW and the City of Oregon City (OC) met to discuss the LUBA case. This meeting had been requested by OC to try and further understand CRW and the Commission’s position. We advised OC, our objection were basic in that while CRW would comply with the law as it related to annexations and it appeared they had changed their mind on compensating CRW for infrastructure; the value being determined by a third-party; and no language in the agreement that included an engineering study. These elements were critical to the agreement and without them it was a non-starter. These elements had again been agreed to and were in the process of being confirmed by a letter from OC. Moore had just received notice today that they had come to final agreement on all these points and OC would be withdrawing the LUBA intent/filing. It also looked like the City of West Linn and Clackamas County would be challenging the City of Oregon City’s right to charge right of way fees. It also appeared from the news that the City of West Linn was also considering bring objections to the League of Oregon Cities well. If this proceeded, the recommendation was to also join the challenge to the right of way fee.
· DocuWare: Staff had met with the project team from Ricoh who was managing the project to determine how to best utilize this investment. We are waiting for them to present a summary of their findings. 
· Budget:  The new rate plan was in place and budget number can now be finalized for preparations.
· Springbrook Software: CRW had not yet committed to purchase this financial software; only to review the features and benefits. Should we decide to purchase, a discount would be pursued.
· Rate Hearing/Meetings:  The Staff was implemented the rate increase and 8-year plan adopted by the Board.
· Legislative Update:  Nothing of significance came from attending the SDAO legislative update. 
· Meeting to Discuss the Powell Butte Waterline: General Managers from the surrounding water districts attended to discuss the interties between the City of Portland and the regional water providers. All General Managers affirmed that this project would need to be managed at a regional level with financial participation. The agreed budget from each provider was $25,000 to find the planning for the project. Two interties may be required in order to supply water to the entire region in the event of an emergency.
· CRWSC (Commission) Meeting:  Three items were addressed on the agenda:  a change to the budget committee was approved since a member ran into a scheduling conflict; the Board had approved the updated by-laws; and, the Board approved the contract with Springbrook for financial and customer billing software. The budget was approved by the Commission.
· Legal Cases: An executive session would be scheduled to discuss current litigation. This session was scheduled for April 28th.
Agenda Item 7.0
Public Comment


None
Agenda Item 8.0/9.0
Commissioner Business – Reports and Reimbursements


Schedule Work Session
An executive session/work session was scheduled for April 28th at 6:00 p.m. 

Sowa confirmed Humberston’s attendance at the meeting with Nick Fish as a result of his assignment on the Regional Water Providers. It was anticipated the discussion may include the interties with the City of Portland. Sowa also asked the Board to submit their reimbursements on time.
Meeting adjourned at 6:39 pm
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